
TOWN OF FERDINAND 

REGULAR MEETING 

February 15, 2022 

The Ferdinand Town Council met for a Regular Meeting at 6:30 PM on Tuesday, February 

15, 2022, in the Ferdinand Town Hall. Present were Council President, Ken Sicard; Vice-President, 

Debbie Johnson; Council Member, Ron Weyer; Town Attorney, Sharon Bohnenkemper, Attorney 

and Clerk-Treasurer, Tamara Miller. 

Ron moved to approve the Minutes of the January 18, 2022 and February 7, 2022 Council 

Meetings. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 

Sicard stated the written department head reports (attached) were distributed to the Council 

prior to the meeting. 

Sicard stated that Police Chief Froman will retire on June 10, 2022. Froman requested 

permission to hire a patrolman, Kolton Brown (currently a reserve officer for Ferdinand) at $16.00 

per hour; 16 hours per pay period until he attends the Police Academy. Full-time employment is to 

commence upon entry into the Police Academy on May 2, 2022 and the base wage shall increase to 

$16.44 with another $2.00 per hour increase upon graduation from the Police Academy. Sicard moved 

to approve the request. Ron seconded. Motion carried 3-0. Sicard stated during the March — April 

timefi-ame, the Council will appoint a new police chief to transition into the role with guidance from 

Chief Froman. 

Sicard stated the Town Hall signage has been installed and the Council thanked the Town 

employees who helped complete the installation. 

Roger Schaefer, water/wastewater superintendent, requested permission for Ernst, Meyer, and 

Kyle Lechner to attend the Alliance of Indiana Rural Water Spring Conference at French Lick on 

March 15-16, 2022 including the seminar at $195 each for a total of $585, meals and transportation. 

Debbie moved to approve. Ron seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 

Lueken stated the departments will be attending a pipeline safety class from 8:00 AM -10:00 

AM on February 16, 2022. 

Mike Steffe, reporting for the Park Board, stated that park restrooms will become operational 

when the weather permits and that removal of distressed trees and those marked by DNR is underway. 

James reported the IU Center for Rural Engagement's Sustaining Hoosier Communities will 



meet Tuesday, February 22, 2022 from 6:30 pm - 8:00 pm at the Community Center Mobel Room. 

Sicard moved to extend the Town of Ferdinand Guidelines for Business Operations and the 

Meeting Procedures updated January 18, 2022 and to continue the updated Guidelines until the March 

2022 Council Meeting. Ron seconded. Motion carried 3-0. Miller will post at Town Hall. The 

updated policies are attached. 

At 6:45 PM a hearing was held for the Town Council to consider the request of the petitioner, 

Progressive Investment Company, LLC, to rezone its property located in Ferdinand, Indiana East of 

Vienna Drive and 1300 South of SR 264 from Residential & Agriculture to Residential; and East of 

Vienna Drive at SR 264 from Residential & Agriculture to Multiple Family; and West of Club Road 

and North of SR 264 from Residential & Agriculture to Residential. The petitioners Scott Tretter, 

Brian Tretter and Jeremy Elrod with Morley were present. Also in attendance were remonstrators, 

Brian Merkley and Nathan Merkley. Brian Merkley, a neighboring landowner, voiced concems with 

stormwater, drainage and dry basin maintenance. Jeremy Elrod responded to the concerns and 

indicated the property owner of the dry basin would be in charge of maintaining it. Sicard stated the 

DNR would control the water flow issues, he will check on this. Steve Grundhoefer, the engineer for 

the Town, will review the drainage plans prior to subdivision plat approval. The Council gave 

reasonable regard to the comprehensive plans, the current conditions and character of current 

structures and uses in each district, the most desirable use for which the land in each distfict is 

adapted, the conservation ofproperty values throughout the jurisdiction and responsible development 

and growth. Debbie moved to adopt Ordinance 2022-04, An Ordinance Rezoning Certain Lands 

within the Jurisdiction of the Town of Ferdinand at the meeting it was introduced. Ron seconded. 

Motion carried 3-0. 

Agenda item number 5. Consider areas to restrict parking / 4-way stop - Sicard stated he will 

continue gathering input from affected business owners. 

At 7:00 PM the Proposed Annexation Public Hearing was held. The Town received an 

annexation request from Progressive Investment Company, LLC, to annex 55.93 acres located East 

of Vienna Drive and South of State Road 264 and 3.63 acres located West of Club Road and North 

of State Road 264. Ron moved to proceed with Ordinance 2022-02, An Ordinance Annexing Certain 

Contiguous Unplatted Territory to the Corporate Limits of the Town of Ferdinand, Indiana 

(Progressive Investment Company, LLC) and to schedule a Special Meeting for the purpose of 

adopting the Ordinance 2022-02 for March 2, 2022 at 6:00 PM. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 3- 



0. 

Lueken received a quote from Elite Line Striping, LLC for striping work on Industrial Park 

Road for $12,470. This was a project that was bid out in 2020 with no responses received. Debbie 

moved to approve. Ron seconded. Motion carried 3-0. Bohnenkemper will draft a contract to be sent 

to Elite Line Striping and request a Performance Bond, Payment Bond and a Certificate of Insurance. 

Lueken will get quotes for the 3rd, 9th and 23rd  Street intersection striping, which will be part of a 

separate project. 

Sicard stated delinquent letters have been sent to delinquent customers stating that the 

disconnection process will resume on accounts that are not paid in full by March 10, 2022. Miller 

requested council approval to add a note to the delinquent notices going out this week, "After March 

10, 2022 your service is subject to disconnection if your account is not paid in full." Council 

approved. 

Bohnenkemper stated bids for the Community Crossing Matching Grant 2021-02 road project 

were opened at a Special Meeting on February 7, 2022 at 6 PM. Included in the request for bids when 

advertised was 2nd  Street (from Michigan Street to Dead End) resurfacing that was not part of the 

CCMG application. The accepted bid for 2nd  Street was $6,593.50. Ron moved to approve the Town 

pay 100% of the 2nd  Street resurfacing for $6,593.50. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 

Miller stated the Town submitted the 2022-01 Community Crossing Matching Grant 

application. Grants are expected to be announced within the next couple of months. The list of 

roadways included in the application: 

Pine Drive from State Road 162 to E 23rd  

W 4th  Street from State Road 162 to Virginia 

E 3rd  Street from Illinois to Alabama 

W 8th  Street from Dead End to Virginia 

W 6th  Street from State Road 162 to Dead End 

W 7th  Street from State Road 162 to Missouri 

Kentucky Street from W 13th  to Dead End 

Miller requested permission to advertise for $90,000 Additional Appropriation from the LIT-

ED Fund for the purchase and demolition of the house located at 330 Maryland Street. Additional 

Appropriation Ordinance 2022-05, will be presented for adoption at 6:45 PM at the March 15, 2022 

Council Meeting. Debbie moved to approve the request. Ron seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 



John Hoppenjans, Fire Chief, inquired if the Dubois County Fire School would be able to use 

the house located at 330 Maryland for training purposes in March, 2022. The Council approved John 

Hoppenjans to follow up with the Fire School and secure appropriate insurance documentation from 

the Fire School. The Town departments will remove any salvageable items from the house and move 

the items to the garage at 330 Maryland Street. 

ARPA Final Plan will be reviewed at the March 2022 Council Meeting. The 2022 Budget 

includes an appropriation of $253,655 of ARPA Funds which is the amount received in 2021. An 

additional $253,655 is expected to be received in 2022. Mike Steffe stated that Matt Weyer is working 

on the Request for Quotes for the restroom building at the Old Town Lake. 

Bohnenkemper introduced Ordinance 2022-06, An Ordinance Amending Ferdinand 

Municipal Code Section 10.10.045 Entitled "Permit, Inspection and Connection Fees" which raises 

the sewer tap in fees from $1,000 to $1,500 for Apartment Housing, Nursing Home, Commercial and 

Industrial. She requested permission to publish notice of the utility rate hearing and set a hearing for 

7:15 PM at the March 15, 2022 Council Meeting. Ron moved to approve the request. Debbie 

seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 

Debbie moved to approve Ken Sicard to sign a no-fee retainer agreement, for a cost of zero 

at this time, with Napoli Shkolnik PLLC to represent the Town in legal matters related to 

polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) and other hazardous water contaminants. Ron seconded. Motion 

carried 3-0. 

Bohnenkemper reviewed the Benet Hall, L.P. (Sisters of St. Benedict) Compliance with 

Statement of Benefits Real Estate Improvements CF-1. She stated this is the final year of the 

abatement and all forms were in substantial compliance with their application and recommended the 

forms be approved and the President and Clerk-Treasurer be authorized to sign the compliance forms. 

Ron moved to approve and sign the annual Compliance Forms. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 3-

0. 

Miller requested the Council consider modifying the comp time section of the employee 

handbook to remove the sentence that states "comp time must be used prior to any other time off ex. 

vacation or sick time." The Council will consider and address this during the budget meeting or a 

future Council meeting. 

Debbie moved to adopt 2022-07 An Ordinance Modifying Portions of the Personnel Policy 

of the Town of Ferdinand to clarify the sick time benefits at the meeting it was introduced. Ron 



Clerk-Treasurer 

seconded. Motion carried 3-0. A copy of the Ordinance will be given to each employee. 

Ron moved to allow Sicard and Miller to sign the Agreement for Professional Area Economic 

Development Services with Dubois Strong for 2022 for $5,062.78. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 

3-0. 

Miller requested permission to attend the ILMCT Institute and Academy in Muncie, March 

13-17, 2022, at a cost of $450 and hotel, travel and meals. Debbie moved to approve. Ron seconded. 

Motion carried 3-0. 

Miller requested permission to advertise the Additional Appropriation Ordinance 2022-08 for 

$67,754 for the expenditure of insurance proceeds regarding the repair of the 23rd  Street Fire Station 

and the fire truck involved in the incidents from the LIT-ED Fund. It will be presented for adoption 

at 7:00 PM at the March 15, 2022 Council Meeting. Debbie moved to approve the request. Ron 

seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 

Debbie moved to approve regular claims. Ron seconded. Motion carried 3-0. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS:  

Town Council Special Meeting 	Tuesday 	 March 2, 2022 at 6:00 PM 
Town Council Meeting 	 Tuesday 	 March 15, 2022 at 6:30 PM 
BZA 	 Wednesday 	February 23, 2022 at 6:30 PM 
Plan Commission 	 Wednesday 	February 23, 2022 at 7:00 PM 
Park Board 	 Wednesday 	March 9, 2022 at 4:30 PM 
Economic Development Comm. 	Monday 	 April 25, 2022 at 6:00 PM 

As there was no further business to discuss, Debbie moved to adjourn. Ron seconded. Meeting 

adjourned at 8:00 PM. 

ATTEST: 	 FERDINAND TOWN COUNCIL 



























CERTIFICATION TO THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN 
OF FERDINAND OF THE FAVORABLE RECOMMENDATION OF THE 

ADVISORY PLAN COMMISSION TO AMEND ZONING MAPS OF FERDINAND 

For the purpose of securing adequate safety from fire, flood and other dangers 
and to promote the public health, safety, comfort, convenience and general welfare 
and with reasonable regard to the comprehensive plan and current condi-tions, the 
character of current structures, the character of current uses, the most desirable use 
for which lands are adapted, and conservation of property values, responsible 
development and growth, the Advisory Plan Commission certifies to the Town Council 
the following proposal for amendment of the Zoning Maps of Ferdinand, Indiana and 
FAVORABLY RECOMMENDS approval of the same. 

I, Don Foerster, Executive Secretary of the Plan Commission of the Town of 
Ferdinand, Indiana, do hereby certify to the Town Council of the Town of Ferdinand, 
that the petition of Progressive Investment Company, LLC to rezone its property 
located East of Vienna Drive an 1300 South of SR 264; and East of Vienna Drive at 
SR 264; and West of Club Road and North of SR 264 in Ferdinand, Indiana as 
indicated on the attached Exhibit A-1 and A-2 and A-3 was considered and received a 
FAVORABLE RECOMMENDATION from the Plan Commission of the Town of 
Ferdinand at its meeting held on January 26, 2022, by a vote of EIGHT (8) in favor, 
ZERO (0) against, ZERO (0) abstaining, and ONE (1) absent, and do herewith forward 
the same to you for your due consideration and approval. 

Said proposal amends the zoning maps to re-zone as indicated on the afore-
mentioned Exhibits. Attached hereto is a proposed ordinance. 

Said proposal is certified to the Town Council after the Public Hearing thereon 
at 7:00 p.m. on January 26, 2022. 

Dated this 	day of A-AllatAkr , 	2022. 

0 1  bte&A  
L. Foerst r, Executive Secretary 

Town of Ferdinand Plan Commission 
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